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The First 100 Days in Office 


Prepared by:  Sheriff Elect Clarence F. Birkhead

There were a number of campaign initiatives mentioned during my run for Durham County Sheriff. Clearly, not all of them can be addressed within the first 100 days. Therefore, I have compiled a list of priorities for which we will focus on during this brief time period. This document outlines my initial plan for “getting up to speed”. However, based on what I learn during the first 100 days, I respectfully reserve the right to re-evaluate and re-prioritize our plan of action. I assure you, my approach and leadership will not be static, it will be adaptable to the needs of the residents of Durham County.  

Listen, Learn, Evaluate, and Implement – As the newly elected Sheriff, it is imperative that I spend a considerable amount of time getting to know the organization. During my first 100 days in office I will devote a significant amount of time meeting and getting acquainted with the men and women of the DCSO.  Although, we have held a number of meet and greet sessions leading up to my taking office there are still personnel that I have not met.  Additionally, before I can effectively lead the agency, I must learn the inner workings. I must also become familiar with each division along with the culture of the DCSO. This is an ongoing process that will begin on day one. The process of managing any organization is to understand your people and placing them in the right position to maximize their potential and the effectiveness of the agency. This will be my approach as I begin to reshape the Office of the Sheriff. 

It is my responsibility to develop the men and women in the Detention Center, the Civil Division, Animal Control, and Law Enforcement services, and the functionality throughout the entire Office.  This process takes time and requires the full assistance and buy-in of every member of the organization beginning immediately.

Immediately move to end the practice of honoring I.C.E. detainers.

During my campaign for Sheriff I made a clear and uncompromising commitment that I would not cooperate with I.C.E. by honoring a detainer. I will move swiftly to notify I.C.E. officials that the DCSO will no longer honor these detainers and any persons currently being held in the Durham County Detention Center, under such request, will be released. It is important to note that individuals who are arrested on charges that require fingerprinting will have their finger prints entered into the National Database.  Once fingerprints are entered into this database, various state, federal, and local agencies, including I.C.E., have access to this information.

As it relates to the release of mug-shot photos, according to current State Statute, law enforcement agencies are not required to release mug-shots as they are considered part of the investigative records.  Therefore, I will not allow the release of these photos and we will begin writing policy that supports my position.

Evaluating the operations in the Durham County Detention Center is my top priority.

There have been a number of tragic incidents that have occurred in the detention center during recent years.  Working with commanders assigned to the Detention Center, I will review existing policies and procedures along with current staffing and manpower allocations to identify areas in need of improvement and strengthening.  I will also conduct a comprehensive risk assessment of physical infrastructure irregularities within the Detention Center, working with current leadership, as well as soliciting assistance from outside experts.  All of which is designed to mitigate risk and create as safe an environment as possible.

I fully recognize the significant costs involved in addressing some of these items. Therefore, I will present my findings to and work closely with the County Commissioners to secure the necessary funding to adequately address any deficiencies identified.

Initiate Racial Equity Training and Crisis Intervention Training (CIT)
 Currently, approximately 66% of DCSO employees are certified in Crisis Intervention. I will begin seeking opportunities for all DCSO employees to attend training and become certified in CIT.   CIT skills are critical when dealing with persons with a mental illness, as well as different cultures both in our jail and on our streets. It is also just as important that racial equity training be a part of professional training for my staff, so I will be reviewing various models in order to identify training that is appropriate and effective.  T

The goal is to minimize instances where officers react on their biases –be they implicit or explicit.  I will strive to have 100% of DCSO employees CIT certified and trained in racial equity by December 2019. 

We will identify relevant racial bias training and begin sending deputies on a rotational basis. This will take longer than the first 100 days. However, within the first 100 days I will task members of my team to immediately begin researching options for this type of training. It should be noted that deputies have been receiving Juvenile Minority Sensitivity Training since 2009. This training covers a host of topics designed to address biases.

Review the School Resource Officer Program

School safety is a priority and as Sheriff I will work with Durham Public School (DPS) administration, school principals and teachers to create a model employing best practices and appropriately using SROs in our schools.

To that end, I will evaluate the current policy and procedure governing the SROs and the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) currently in place. My idea is to take steps to ensure our SROs are given the direction and support required to be true resource officers to our students. That means breaking the “school to prison pipeline,” utilizing the in-school suspension option, diversion programs; designed to eliminate criminalizing misbehaving in school. We must promote building relationships with our youth, rebuilding trust with parents and stronger effective relationships with administration.

I will meet with, as well as get to know, key stakeholders across Durham County.

Sir Robert Peel’s “Principles of Policing” articulate the foundation for effective policing and relationship building within the communities’ we serve. These principles have long guided my approach to providing quality professional law enforcement service to the residents we serve. Principles 1, 2 & 3 enumerate the importance of building these relationships in order to be effective in accomplishing the overall mission. I will utilize these three principles as a method of protecting and serving all residents of Durham County.

PRINCIPLE 1 “The basic mission for which the police exist is to prevent crime and disorder.” **

PRINCIPLE 2 “The ability, of the police, to perform their duties is dependent upon public approval of police actions.” **

PRINCIPLE 3 “Police must secure the willing cooperation of the public in voluntary observance of the law to be able to secure and maintain the respect of the public.” **

To that end, I will create and look for opportunities to engage residents, clergy and the business community. As I stated before, this will be a constant ongoing process. My staff and I will take deliberate steps to begin meeting with various persons, during the first 100 days, to introduce myself as their Sheriff and listen to their concerns.  Some of these efforts are already underway as we have been conducting Listening Sessions with a number of organizations since July. It is imperative that the entire county has confidence in my ability to lead the DCSO and continue providing professional and responsive law enforcement services.

Evaluate current salaries and total compensation for all DCSO employees.

Currently DCSO lags considerably behind in salaries when compared to like-size agencies within our region. It is my understanding that recently a pay study was completed in order to have a clearer picture of current structure of DCSO. This report will be reviewed for accuracy and validity. Once verified, I will work with the County Manager and the County Finance Director to begin formulating a plan to address the salaries of those in critical need of adjustment.

Subsequently, I will begin a review of the current organizational structure to ensure the proper and efficient distribution of manpower is in place. Again, it must be understood that this initiative may not be completed within the first 100 days. However, it is important that we immediately begin this process in order to retain current qualified employees and recruit additional professional staff members as we move the agency forward. 

As I begin the historic era, as the Sheriff of Durham County, I will strive to always represent the Office of the Sheriff with integrity, honor and impartiality.  I will always be mindful that the office belongs to the people and I am a servant of the people.

Thank you for electing me to serve as your Sheriff.

Sheriff Clarence F. Birkhead

Durham County, North Carolina

2018

Sir Robert Peel – Principles of Policing

PRINCIPLE 1 “The basic mission for which the police exist is to prevent crime and disorder.”

PRINCIPLE 2 “The ability of the police to perform their duties is dependent upon public approval of police actions.”

PRINCIPLE 3 “Police must secure the willing cooperation of the public in voluntary observance of the law to be able to secure and maintain the respect of the public.”

PRINCIPLE 4 “The degree of cooperation of the public that can be secured diminishes proportionately to the necessity of the use of physical force.”

PRINCIPLE 5 “Police seek and preserve public favor not by catering to the public opinion but by constantly demonstrating absolute impartial service to the law.”

PRINCIPLE 6 “Police use physical force to the extent necessary to secure observance of the law or to restore order only when the exercise of persuasion, advice and warning is found to be insufficient.”

PRINCIPLE 7 “Police, at all times, should maintain a relationship with the public that gives reality to the historic tradition that the police are the public and the public are the police; the police being only members of the public who are paid to give full-time attention to duties which are incumbent on every citizen in the interests of community welfare and existence.”

PRINCIPLE 8 “Police should always direct their action strictly towards their functions and never appear to usurp the powers of the judiciary.”

PRINCIPLE 9 “The test of police efficiency is the absence of crime and disorder, not the visible evidence of police action in dealing with it.”
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